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TOWN OF GREECE
HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

1 VINCE TOFANY BOULEVARD ROCHESTER, NEW YORK 14616-5016
TEL. (585) 723-2343 FAX (585) 723-2360

John T. Auberger
Supervisor

February 4, 2008

Mr. Gary Tajkowski, Director
Department of Development Services
Town of Greece
One Vince Tofany Blvd.
Greece, New York 14612

Dear Mr. Tajkowski;

As chairperson of the Town of Greece Historic Preservation Commission, I am writing in regard
to the Cultural Resources section of the Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement for the
proposed Hampton Ridge Center rezoning, dated October 2007.

The Historic Preservation Commission is very concerned about the cobblestone building located
at 4350 West Ridge Road, at the west end of the proposed Hampton Ridge Center.

The building is listed on the Town of Greece Architectural and Historical Survey of 101 Selected
Sites. In reviewing the survey, Paul Malo, professor emeritus of architecture at Syracuse
University and an expert in historic preservation, gave the building a “red” rating, meaning it is 
of extremely high merit and of the highest importance to the entire town. It should be retained
for posterity and not be violated.

The information contained in the survey and Professor Malo’s comments support the fact that it 
is eligible for local landmark designation. Also, in 2004, the State Historic Preservation Office
determined that the building was eligible for listing on the State and National Registers of
Historic Places. In addition, it was listed as a local historical site on a Monroe County historical
site inventory developed back in 1980.

Within a stone’s throw of this property are two other historic properties, also listed on our survey
–4405 West Ridge Road, a Federal style building (c. 1810s-20s) is across the road and to the
west; and 4210 West Ridge Road, a Colonial Revival structure (c. 1872; 1920s-40s) is on the
same side of the road just to the east. Even though they are not part of the parcel of land
requesting rezoning, they will definitely be impacted by the new development.

While the cobblestone house is small in stature, it is extremely significant both architecturally
and historically. Architecturally, it is one of only four remaining cobblestone buildings in the
town of Greece. As detailed in the survey, this early 19th century Federal-style cobblestone
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farmhouse, built somewhere between 1830 and 1852, “retains a high degree of integrity of 
design, materials, and craftsmanship.” Historically, it serves as a visual reminder of the
agricultural heritage of Greece.

Cobblestone buildings are very unique to Western New York. In fact 90 percent of all
cobblestone buildings in North America can be found within a 75-mile radius of Rochester.
During the period of cobblestone construction (1825-1865) it is estimated that about 1000 to
1200 cobblestone structures were built in the United States and Canada. Only four remain in
Greece. For all these reasons, it is extremely important that this building be saved and preserved.

Ideally, the Historic Preservation Commission would like to see the cobblestone house remain
where it is, incorporated into the overall plan for the property. Instead of standing in the way of
development, it could very well serve as a unique feature, a drawing point to the plaza, as a shop,
restaurant, or offices. Remaining where it is would have the least adverse effects on the building
itself and in terms of rehabilitation and adaptive reuse, would probably be the least expensive.

Another possibility would be to move it somewhere else on the site. Moving the building would
be an additional cost, but it’s not impossible.  A few years ago the town of Irondequoit moved a
small cobblestone structure up Culver Road from south of Ridge Road to the Seabreeze area.
Today it serves as a visitor’s information center.

Another option would be to move the building off the site to a different location–maybe along
side the canal or in the canal park as a visitor’s center.  Because taking this building “on the 
road” can be risky and quite expensive, the Historic Preservation Commission does not
recommend this option.

Several local examples of moving historic buildings exist. Last spring a trolley depot that was
moved alongside the canal in Spencerport opened as a Trolley Museum and Visitor Center.
Another cobblestone building in Irondequoit on East Ridge Road will be moved to the town hall
campus sometime in the near future. In Greece, the Haller-Beattie-Larkin-Howe House was
moved in the late 1980s from Long Pond and Latta Roads to its current location near the town
hall. It is now home to the Greece Historical Society and Museum. Several years ago (late
1960s), the brick Italianate Colby-Shearman-Smith House was moved from the path of I-390 on
West Ridge Road to its current location on Latona Road where it now serves as an office
building.

Something else to keep in mind is that because this cobblestone building is eligible for listing on
the State and National Registers, the developer may be able to take advantage of the Federal
Historic Preservation Tax Credit and the New York State Preservation Tax Credit. These credits
could total 26 percent of the costs to rehab the building. In order to qualify for these tax credits,
the owner must apply and receive listing on the National Register.

With historic preservation and tax credits in mind, on November 29, 2007, the Historic
Preservation Commission facilitated a meeting and site visit between John DiMarco II, developer
of Hampton Ridge Center, Robert Englert, historic preservation program analyst, New York
State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO), and Cynthia Howk, architectural research
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coordinator, Landmark Society of Western New York. Commissioner Gloria Latragna and I
were also present.

Mr. Englert and Ms. Howk were very impressed with the cobblestone building. They
continually commented that the quality of workmanship and detail for a building of that size was
unusual.  Mr. Englert said that it was “an advanced house for its location and size.”He thought
the building could qualify for tax credits if certain criteria were met. As a result of the meeting,
he sent Mr. DiMarco information on the tax credits and National Register listing.

Taking the above details into consideration, I would now like to respond to comments made in
the Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement and Appendix E, minutes from a meeting
held on September 19, 2007 with the developer, town staff, and members of the Historic
Preservation Commission. I have indicated direct quotes from these documents in boldface.

Section 3.13.b No Build Conditions …

The cobblestone house is eligible for listing as a historic property but has not been
submitted.

This comment needs to be clarified. The property has not been submitted because even though
anyone can submit a property for listing either as a locally designated landmark or as a State or
National Register listing, the property owner must approve this designation or listing. The
Historic Preservation Commission would welcome and assist the owner in the process of local
landmark designation and National Register listing.

The floor joists are currently rotting and are beyond repair. The roof structure appears to
be sagging and is not known how long it will retain any integrity. The interior of the home
is not in livable condition.

During my two visits to the house on October 31 and November 29, 2007, the floor joists and
roof conditions were not apparent to me, or to preservation experts Cynthia Howk and Robert
Englert. As far as not being in livable condition, the current owner has taken no measures to
protect the house. The two side entry doors were wide open, exposing the interior to the
weather. (After my first visit, the town was made aware of the open doors and the property
owner was asked to board them up. They were still wide open on my second visit a month later.)
Most of the “unlivable conditions” were cosmetic and easily solved–peeling paint, disconnected
electric, worn carpeting, broken doors, and so forth.

The Historic Preservation Commission is concerned that the property may develop into a case of
“demolition-by-neglect.” We therefore request (again) that the current owner take measures to
protect the house, such as reinstalling, locking, and/or boarding up the doors.

… as stated by the Landmark Society, the cobblestone house is currently regarded as 
particularly vulnerable due to the size of its lot and proximity to the commercial corridor
of West Ridge Road. This suggests that the current location is not ideal for preservation as
is.
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The actual statement comes from the Historic Sites Survey, which was conducted by the
Landmark Society in 1994, in response to the item “Other Notable Features of Building and 
Site.”  It is the last of six paragraphs for that item.

The entire paragraph states:
“The large 9.2-acre lot is comprised of a wide, front lawn to the south. To the rear of the house
is unmaintained, open land with overgrown, scrub vegetation and deciduous trees. The house is
on a particularly vulnerable site, due to the size of its lot and its proximity to the expanding
commercial development in the neighborhood.”

By no means does this statement suggest that it is not ideal for preservation as is. It merely states
that because of the size of the property and because commercial development is expanding into
the neighborhood, there is the potential for a developer to come along and threaten (demolish?)
it. Note that at the time the survey was conducted the property was still owned by a private
individual.

The applicant is willing to assist in relocating the cobblestone at any time that grant
funding can finance the process.

While the Historic Preservation Commission is willing to look into possible grant and/or other
funding opportunities, we do not believe the fate of the house should be decided on whether or
not someone other than the developer can find funding for rehabilitation and/or relocation. We
believe it is the developer’s responsibility to fund the rehabilitation of this building. It should be
considered part of the cost to develop the site.

3.13.d Mitigation

It was also determined that the house has been nominated and is eligible for listing on the
State and Federal Historic Registry.

This statement is not completely correct … the house has not beennominated for listing, but it
has been determined by SHPO to be eligible for listing. Again, the Historic Preservation
Commission will gladly assist the owner if he wishes to pursue National Register listing and/or
local landmark designation.

It is not economically feasible to invest in restoration, make the property accessible to the
public and then lease it at a suitable rate to cover the expenses involved. The floor space is
not large enough to accommodate public rest rooms and leave enough space for business
operations.

Regarding the issue of space, in our discussions with Mr. Englert and Ms. Howk on November
29, 2007, they told Mr. DiMarco that he had the option of putting an architecturally sensitive
addition onto the building to increase its square footage. It’s important to note that adapting this
property for reuse would be a rehabilitation, not a restoration. Mr. DiMarco would not need to
restore/reconstruct the interior to its former use as a home. The whole idea behind adaptive
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reuse is to find appropriate 21st century uses for historic properties without compromising the
integrity of the building.

With an addition, the building could serve as a restaurant, an office building, a retail store or
shops. Without an addition it could still work as a smaller coffee shop, office, or plaza welcome
center. Look at what the Park Ridge Foundation did with the stone house on the Unity Hospital
Campus on Long Pond Road. The developer and his architects and engineers need to think
“beyond the box” and not just see an old run-down building, but instead see the potential the
building has to bring a unique feature to what is currently just another strip plaza.

If a suitable alternate location cannot be found and relocation efforts funded, one option is
for the house to be demolished.

Of course, this is a totally unacceptable option from the point-of-view of the Historic
Preservation Commission.

At present, however, there is time to search for funds to avoid this alternative. The
developer has no desire to demolish the building if funds to preserve the house are made
available or if someone expresses the commitment to relocate the house to an offsite
location.

Again, it is the opinion of the Historic Preservation Commission that the cost to save this
building, whether leaving it in place, or moving it elsewhere on the current site, should be
considered part of the cost to redevelop the site.

An alternative to eliminating the house from the site would be to relocate it to a location on
site … this would be a very difficult and costly building to move.

Cost is relative. Building a new plaza can be costly. The Historic Preservation Commission
would like to know what the estimated cost is. Difficult to move … not if the developerhires a
company experienced in moving such buildings. The company mentioned, Matthews Housing
Movers, Inc., comes highly recommended by the Landmark Society of Western New York. It
moved the cobblestone in Irondequoit and is contracted to move Irondequoit’scobblestone
blacksmith shop later this year.  From what I’ve been told, one of the biggest factors in expense 
has to deal with utility lines.  If this building has to be moved, and it’s moved on-site, there
currently aren’t any utility lines.

Appendix E: Minutes from September 19, 2007 Meeting with John DiMarco, Mark
Petroski, Gary Tajkowski, Ronald Sassone, Gloria Latragna and Gina DiBella

The Preservation Commission representatives … asked how cobblestone concept would 
integrate into the architecture of the plaza.

The Historic Preservation Commission feels this is a very important point. In order to allow the
cobblestone building to blend in with the new development, we suggested that the developer’s 
architects incorporate the cobblestone concept into the design of the plaza. This does not mean
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that the buildings need to be constructed of, or sided with, cobblestones, but that they co-exist
from a design point-of-view with the historic cobblestone building. This could mean
incorporating color and type of materials used, perhaps adding architectural features like quoin
work to the corners of buildings, or lintels over windows, and using gabled (or the appearance of
gabled), instead of flat, roof lines.

Physical constraints on the building include lack of first floor handicap access, small space,
subsequent loss of space to public requirements (restrooms) if used to conduct business,
poor interior condition (very little remains of historical significance) that needs
reconstruction to be of use, and no currently available infrastructure such as parking.

The issue of space available was addressed above (under 3.13.d Mitigation).

The statement indicating that another physical restraint is that the building is in “poor interior 
condition (very little remains of historical significance)” is incorrect.  In fact, several interior
architectural details remain intact, especially around the windows, including shoulder moldings,
deep reveals in the window jambs, and decorative wood panels under each of the windows. The
beauty of the interior of a cobblestone building is visible in the thick walls, as seen in exterior
doorways and windows. Even the 1950s addition has left the former cobblestone exterior walls
intact.

As far as not having a parking lot in place, that constraint is not difficult to remedy.

Economically, the cobblestone is in a prime location on the site which would demand high
rental/lease rates. Despite efforts to identify tenants that would be willing to occupy a
historical building and pay competitive rates for the location, no one has been willing to
step forward.

The Historic PreservationCommission’s questions regarding this statement are … What efforts
were made? What potential tenants did the developer contact? We know of no such efforts.

It appeared that all at the meeting agreed that it is not economically feasible to retain the
building in its current location.

While the Historic Preservation Commission understands the developer’s argument about 
economic feasibility and that the cobblestone house sits in the “high rent district” of the plaza, it 
does not agree with the statement, especially taking into consideration the suggestion of a
possible addition for more space and to accommodate handicap accessibility and restrooms. This
would open it up to a larger pool of potential occupants.

The DiMarco Group previously entertained interest from entities interested in relocating
the Cobblestone House but nothing has since come of that communication…
The fate of the building was explored with the Greece Chamber of Commerce and at one
point the building was offered up for free to anyone who would take it. No further interest
has been expressed.
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The Historic Preservation Commission is not aware of the developer making any strong efforts to
find entities interested in the property.  Our questions would be … Who were these entities?  
How many did the developer contact? When did the developer meet with the Greece Chamber
of Commerce? And when was it ever offered up for free?

Summary

The cobblestone house located at 4350 West Ridge Road is architecturally and historically
significant to the town of Greece. Every effort should be taken by the town to protect it from
demolition, whether by neglect or by construction equipment. The cost to save and rehab this
building should be incorporated into the overall cost of the development of the site.

Counting on an outside source to provide funds to rehab the building should not be a
consideration of its remaining intact. The Historic Preservation Commission is willing to assist
the developer in gathering information about possible preservation funding for the building
(whether it be grants or tax credits), but it is ultimately the responsibility of the developer to
secure these funds.

The Historic PreservationCommission recommends that one of the condition’s of the rezoning 
of this property would be to obtain legal assurances from the developer that the cobblestone
building will be preserved. In addition, we highly recommend that the developer apply for local
landmark designation and National Register listing. This would insure that the property would
be protected if any questions arise in the future and it would assist the current owner in gaining
State and Federal tax credits.

The Historic Preservation Commission would also like to request that the suggestions for saving
the property included in these comments be addressed by the applicant in the final
Environmental Impact Statement.

If you have any questions regarding my comments, feel free to contact me at
gdibella@rochester.rr.com or (585) 723-6432.

Sincerely,

Gina M. DiBella
Chairperson
Town of Greece
Historic Preservation Commission

Copies to:
Ron Sassone, Town of Greece
Robert Englert, NY State Historic Preservation Office
Cynthia Howk, Landmark Society of Western New York
Town of Greece Historic Preservation Commission
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